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The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, December 4, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Ms. Fiske, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly; and guests from the New Castle Historical Society (Michael Connolly, Director; Ken Oppenheimer, Treasurer; Board Members Calvin Marshall, Eugene Dempsey, et al.).
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  

New Castle Historical Society Presentation
The representatives of the Historical Society thanked the Trustees for their financial support over the years and presented a status report of Society activities. The Society owns the Amstel House and the Dutch House, and leases the Old Library building from the Trust for $1 per year. Trust grants are used primarily for supporting the exhibits and overhead at the Old Library.  In 2007 almost 1200 persons to date have visited the Old Library.  For 2008, two exhibits are planned:  “Sacred Places,” in conjunction with the New Castle Community History and Archaeology Program, which will highlight favorite and loved sites in the City important to people’s daily lives; and a Victorian Christmas exhibit.  Mr. Oppenheimer stated that museum admission has been free, and the Society would like to raise the question of charging admission for selected exhibits (the lease is silent on this matter).  The ability to do so could help cover costs in some circumstances.  No response was requested at this time.
Calendar Additions:
By-Laws Committee: For the record, Mr. Wilson announced that a meeting had been held 12/3.
Mr. Alfree reminded the board that the annual officer and committee nominating questionnaires would be sent out later in December, and should be returned by Friday, January 11, 2008.

Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:
The minutes from the November 6, 2007 meeting were approved as presented.  (Later in the meeting, Mr. Castagno noted that his vote on Mr. Gebhart’s motion regarding installing two benches along the River at the foot of Chestnut Street was misstated.  The minutes should thus read:  “Motion defeated due to 6-6 tie (Aye – Ms. Fiske, Messrs. Castagno, Gebhart, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Nay – Messrs. Alfree, Appleby, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Peden, Quillen).”
The Treasurer’s Report was also approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

141 Shoppes/Vari/Korean Church

Lease assignment from Vari to the Korean Baptist Church has occurred, and we received the relevant settlement checks for rent, taxes, and sewer. 
Basin Road Property 
The party interested in leasing vacant land for a used vehicle facility has been informed that the Trustees do not wish to pursue this usage.
Riverbend Project

Mr. Alfree met with Mr. Bergstrom (City code official) who indicated that an emergency access road is not a requirement for this project, and who did not have any documentation of such a road being on any drawings.  Mr. Nick Ferrara is presently away, so there is no further report.

Mr. Wilson said that in City Planning Commission meetings he believed plans were submitted for an emergency road as a counter (alternative) to a recommendation to connect an access road to Centerpoint Blvd.  (The State “PLUS” process strongly recommended the installation this latter connector.) He said City Council approved the deletion of the Centerpoint connector from the Comprehensive Plan prior to receiving Planning Commission input; thus the Planning Commission neither approved nor denied any access configuration. 
Family Foundations Academy
Mark Ziegler from McBride and Ziegler surveyors attended the Property Development meeting with Dave Sills.  A request is pending from DelDOT for the Trust to grant additional right of way in front of the school.  We are now working on a plan to receive right of way access to the back of the school along the railroad bed in return for granting the desired land at the street side.  Mr. Taylor said that the FFA attorney had been pursuing this approach previously.  Present access to the back of the school building is very narrow.  Equipment would have to be able to get back there in case of a field fire, etc. 
Centerpoint/Amazon
Mr. Taylor and McConnell Development’s attorneys have been in communication regarding determining a mutually-acceptable method to arrive at the new lease rent.
Happy Harry/Walgreen’s
Mr. Alfree said that Mr. Papili and Mr. Wittig of Diamond State Management have asked to attend the January 7th Property Development Committee meeting.

OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Mr. Gebhart provided the new Little League lease to representatives of the Little League and is waiting for a response.
Previously, the Wilmington Montessori School “adopted” the Gambacorta Marsh and installed birdhouses.  They have now sent a request to install covered pamphlet boxes and pamphlet recycling boxes on posts.  Also, the East Coast Greenway Alliance wishes the Trust to endorse use of a part of the Battery Park path as a section of its Maine-to-Florida greenway route.  This would include permission to install signage. Committee has not had a chance to discuss either request.

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

As outgoing committee chair, Mr. Viola reported on ongoing projects. Work repairing the Medical Center roof from spring storm damage has been proceeding:  rubber sections are repaired, and metal section replacement should be completed soon.  Pollinger Roofing has made a firm commitment to replace copper gutters at the new Library starting this Thursday.  Also, Trustees will be giving City Public Works employees the customary holiday bonus at their luncheon this month.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
No update.

ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Quillen reporting.
Mr. Quillen announced that the results of the November 10 election were as follows:  Beverly Ross - 159; Richard Pennell - 158; Catherine Toner - 148; Jan Clairmont - 19; and William Emory - 13.  As such, a runoff will be held on Saturday, December 8 between Richard Pennell and Beverly Ross.  The opportunity to register on site (for future elections) yielded a dozen new registrations. 
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the Historic Area Commission approval process for the plans for the new Library expansion has been ongoing, and committee will meet with HAC again on January 17th.  He also stated that at the December 11 City Council meeting, a revised ordinance requesting $300,000 from the City of New Castle for the Library project will be considered. Municipal support is critical to the success of the capital campaign, and it is hoped that as many people as possible attend the meeting to show support. The requested amount would represent 5% of the total value of the project. Mr. Viola has written a letter to the editor of the Weekly in support of the appropriation.  Also, an interim replacement HVAC system is needed to tide the library over until the expansion project is completed.  Mr. Alfree recommended that an estimated cost be submitted for consideration in the 2008-09 budget process.  Ultimately this interim system may be able to be utilized elsewhere.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

The Committee and Mr. Taylor met on December 3.  Mr. Wilson moved that the voter registration and absentee balloting By-Law changes as proposed and distributed in late September, and tabled in October, be accepted with the following changes:   
1.  Page 27 last paragraph (Registration Deadline)

Current: 

name may be filed ... "not less than ten (10) days before the day fixed for an election"
Proposed:
name may be filed … “not less than five (5) days before the day fixed for the election”
2.  Page 29 Section 2 (a) (Absentee Registration)
Current:

return affidavit "no later than the final registration day preceding such Election Day"

Proposed:
return affidavit "not less than five (5) days before the day fixed for the election”

3.  Page 31 Section 5 (a) (Return of Absentee Ballot)

Current:  "prior to 5:00 p.m. on the day before Election Day"
Proposed:  "prior to the close of business at the Office of the Trustees the day before the election"
Motion passed unanimously.
For future consideration, Mr. Wilson submitted a proposed revision regarding Board voting procedures:  for other than routine items (monthly calendar changes, acceptance of minutes and financial reports), all votes must be taken by roll call.  Mr. Alfree stated that if an enumerated vote be taken, it should be by roll call and not some other less precise method, e.g. show of hands.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gebhart reporting.

No update.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

Mr. Wilson spoke with a member of the board of GWFC; a meeting will be scheduled early next year.
OTHER COMMITTEES – No reports.
COMMUNICATIONS – None.
OTHER MATTERS
Mr. Alfree said that we are looking into publishing an abbreviated annual financial report (tri-fold brochure or similar) for wide distribution, possibly to be mailed in Municipal Services bills, with the traditional full-length report available upon request.
He also emphasized the importance of completing and returning the Officer and Committee 

Nominating Forms by January 11, including input on whether each individual has a clear desire either to be, or not to be, a member of a certain committee. The process of filling the officer slate and the committees is complicated, and the more information the Nominating Committee has, the better.
Mr. Alfree also mentioned that the budget preparation process would be starting soon after the holidays.  Finally, Comcast high-speed internet service will be installed this month.

Mr. Wilson reminded the Board that all requests for community grants should be forwarded to the Outreach Committee first.  Mr. Viola noted that we will be implementing the written grant application and reporting process that was approved earlier in the year; request forms should be mailed out to existing grantees in the near future.

Mr. Gebhart stated that there was a problem at the Senior Center very recently when a candidate for governor wished to videotape promotional spots outside (and inside) the Center, and the candidate represented that he had permission from the Trustees to do so.  He was turned away from taping inside the Center.
Mr. Viola reminded the Board that Mr. Taylor had been in contact with the City Solicitor some time ago regarding issues surrounding a possible transfer of the Banks Building to the Trustees.  He is concerned that this issue move forward, as the building is steadily deteriorating.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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